MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Mold on Wednesday 27th November 2013.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Robin Guest (Mayor), Haydn Bateman, Chris Bithell, Richard Brookes, Geoff Collett, Geoff Darkins, Ray Dodd, Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew, Carol Heycocks, Brian Lloyd, Geoff Matthias, Anthony Parry, Phil Thomas and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer and Town Centre Manager.

ALSO PRESENT:  One member of the press and one member of the public.
APOLOGIES:  Councillor Andrea Mearns

92.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest expressed. 

93.
HIGHWAYS STRATEGY MANAGER

The Mayor welcomed Kevin Sutton, Highways Strategy Manager for Flintshire County Council and invited him to speak.  
Mr Sutton thanked the Town Council for the invitation and opportunity to speak to the Council.  He advised members that Civil Parking Enforcement (CPE) was introduced in the County from 1 October 2013.  The County Council had been very conscious of the potential impact.  Despite this, initial signs were that the introduction had gone very well.  He believed the success was down to good managed of consultation and public relations.  Since the introduction, County Council representatives had met with representatives from the Town Council to form a steering group for future investment into the Town using the increased revenue from the raise in car park charges.  Progress is now being made on a number of projects to improve the town.

From an operation perspective, all operatives are based in the school house in Mold, and the team is now at full capacity following recruitment of two officers.  Mr Sutton advised that the officers are also policing the local schools in the area to address the indiscriminate parking during the school run.  However, he stressed that the officers are not being over zealous with parking fines.

The car park machines have all now been updated, meaning there is no need to insert the car registration number when purchasing a parking ticket.

The Mayor asked if Mr Sutton had been aware of a couple of the parking ticket machines not working.  Mr Sutton confirmed he was aware but the issues had now been resolved.  The Mayor added that the Rotary Club were a little concerned as they intend to have the Christmas Float  on the High Street during the Christmas period and asked if the officers would have consideration for this.  Mr Sutton confirmed that he had also spoken with them and assured them that the officers would not be over zealous.  

Councillor Chris Bithell asked if people are getting the message or are there still contraventions.  Mr Sutton advised that in the main the message is getting across; however people are still parking at the top of the High Street.  In addition, Councillor Bithell asked if the displacement of cars was having a big impact on the car parks.  Mr Sutton advised that one car park had seen an increase in use at Griffiths Square, but the car parks are coping with the increase, except on market days.

Councillor Brian Lloyd asked about residents parking near Pwll Glas, asking if there can be concessions for the residents.  Mr Sutton advised that they County are in receipt of the Town Councils comments for parking restrictions, but if there are additional areas the Town Council can still put forward further suggestions.

The Town Centre Manager commented that people are now able to pop into town for twenty minutes and park on the High Street.  He added that the appearance of the officers was very professional.  The Town Centre Manager advised members that he was still happy to receive comments/complaints on CPE and he would inform the County Council.

In closing the Mayor thanked Mr Sutton for attending the meeting, and asked that the Town Councils thanks and appreciation be passed on to all staff involved.

94.
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
	


The Mayor handed out a printed sheet showing all activities since the last meeting (attached).  
95.  
MINUTES
. Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 23rd October 2013 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 21st October and 11th November 2013 be received and noted;
c) The minutes of the meeting of the Cemetery Committee held on 4th November 2013 be received and noted;
d) The minutes of the meeting of the Tourism Committee held on 30th October 2013 be received and approved;

e) The minutes of the meeting of the Children’s Council held on 24th October 2013 be received and approved.

96.
INFORMATION ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Mold Town Council 23rd October 2013

96.1 Minute 81.4 Information arising from the minutes -The Mayor advised members that the lease for the Bailey Hill Lodge had now been signed and it is hoped that some publicity can be arranged subject to the agreement of the new tenant.
96.2 Minute 88 Notice of Motion – Councillor Haydn Bateman asked if there was an up-date on the Cemetery car park issue.  The Clerk advised that quotes have been requested for a no parking sign.

96.3 Minute 90 Meetings Attended – Councillor Chris Bithell suggested that the Town Council should meet to discuss a response to the consultation on the Community Boundary Review.  The Mayor advised that he and the Clerk would be attending a meeting with Flintshire County Council on 6th December, and assured members that a response would be provided before the end of the consultation period.

Planning Committee meeting 11th November 2013
96.4 Minute 25.6 Planning Applications – Councillor Anthony Parry advised that the committee had also asked that a new time capsule be placed when the Daniel Owen Statue is re-located.

96.5 Minute 25.9 Planning Applications – Councillor Haydn Bateman asked if there was any further information on the planning application for Upper Bryn Coch.  The Clerk advised that an amended application had been received and a meeting would be arranged for the Planning Committee to consider.

Cemetery Committee meeting 4th November 2013

96.6 Minute 27 Budget 2014/15 – Councillor Bob Gaffey asked if a quote had been obtained for the repairs to the Lodge roof.  The Clerk advised that a contractor had assessed the roof and was in the process of providing a quote.

Tourism Committee meeting 30 October 2013

96.7 Minute 7 Tourist Information Points – Councillor Bob Gaffey asked if a decision had been reached on the TIP’s.  The Town Centre Manager advised that more information had been obtained by Flintshire and a further meeting would be arranged with the Tourism Committee to consider the information.  In addition Councillor Geoff Collett asked if the Visitor Centre would be considered further at the next meeting.  The Town Centre Manager confirmed this.

97.
CORRESPONDENCE

The following items of correspondence, including six additional items, were considered: 
97.1 The Council noted the notes of the meetings of the Flintshire Local Access Forum have been received from Neville Howell, the Town Council’s representative on the group.
97.2 The Council noted the correspondence has been received from Flintshire County Council providing details of the Christmas Waste and Recycling Services
97.3 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies, AM relating to the setting up of a new Wales Freight Task & Finish Group to advise on strategic issues affecting freight transport.

97.4 The Council considered the correspondence received from Reverend Eirlys Gruffydd seeking a donation to assist with the cost of medical treatment required by Joseph Wahbeh, the Palestinian Christian who visited the town in 2012.  The Clerk advised members that there were no legal powers available to the Council to enable it to contribute to the cost of the medical treatment.  However, members were able to donate personally should they wish.
97.5 The Council noted the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council confirming receipt of proposals from the Town Council on parking restrictions.  
97.6 The Council noted the availability of the CCTV statistics at the Town Hall office for Members to view. 

97.7 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Police inviting members to attend the annual Emergency Services Carol Service at St Asaph Cathedral on Monday 9th December at 7.30pm.  Further information is available from the Clerk.

97.8 The Council noted the correspondence received from Mike Harriman, One Voice Wales’ representative on the Stakeholder Reference Group.
97.9 The Council noted the correspondence received via One Voice Wales from the Wales Illegal Money Lending Unit.   
97.10 The Council considered the correspondence received from Sandy Mewies, AM providing a copy of a statement made by the Minister for Housing & Regeneration; Carl Sargeant AM regarding the Housing (Wales) Bill.  

97.11 The Council noted the correspondence received from Howard White, Ramblers Association relating to the former Kwiksave site and a possible path claim along the edge of the Rugby Club ground.  
97.12 The Council noted the correspondence received from One Voice Wales relating to the Statement from the Minister for Natural Resources and Food on Shaping a more Prosperous and Resilient Future

 97.13 The Council noted the correspondence received from One Voice Wales relating to the Statement from the Minister for Natural Resources and Food on Climate Change and its implications for Wales

Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

98. 
REPORT OF TOWN CENTRE MANAGER
The Town Centre Manager presented a verbal report to the Council.

The Town Centre Manager thanked everyone who had helped and supported the recent Novemberfest.  He advised that the festival had been a success which would see in the region of £3,000 being made available for future festivals in the town

The Town Centre Manager advised that he had spoken with traders in the town who inform him that at the moment they can have a good day, but then it is followed by a couple of bad days trading.  They are unable to explain the reasoning but state that trading is very fragile at the moment.  On a positive note the Town Centre Manager advised that all the units in the Daniel Owen Precinct are now full and on the High Street, with the exception of Hammersley’s old shop.  However, the Town Centre Manager would be meeting the new owner of the shop to discuss potential uses of the unit.

The Town Centre Manager informed members of the Festive weekend to be held on 21st and 22nd December. 

The Town Centre Manager advised members that Sainsbury’s would like to meet with the Town Council before Christmas to discuss their planning proposals before they submit the planning application to the County Council.  It was agreed that Sainsbury’s representative would be invited to a special meeting on Thursday 12th December 2013 at 5.30pm.
Resolved:  It was resolved to approve the report.  

99. 
POTENTIAL TOWN CENTRE PROJECTS
The Town Centre Manager handed out a briefing note relating to potential projects identified to enhance the Town’s visitor infrastructure.  After speaking to the briefing note the Town Centre Manager asked if members could complete the attached form priortising each of the projects by rating them from 12 to 1 and return to the Town Clerk who would then list the projects in order of preference to determine a definitive list for consideration when implementing the plan.
Resolved:  It was resolved to consider the information received from the Town Centre Manager and complete and return the attached prioritisation form.
Councillor Geoff Darkins left the meeting at 8.11pm

100. 
NORTH WALES FIRE SERVICE CONSULTATION
Members considered the previously circulated consultation document and agreed to note the content.

Resolved: 
It was resolved that Mold Town Council would note the 



consultation document received from North Wales Fire Service.
101.  
PROVISION OF SALT BINS
The Council considered the previously circulated report detailing the locations of requests for the provision of salt bins.

It was agreed to provide salt bins near to 19-20 Llys Preswylfa, the footpath to the top of Ruthin Road, and at Wood Green, end section of the cul de sac.  In addition Councillor Bryan Grew suggested a salt bin could be provided at Trem y Foel, whilst Councillor Brian Lloyd suggested one opposite 22 Hawthorn Avenue (on the green). 

Resolved:  It was resolved to approve the provision of salt bins at:

a) 19-20 Llys Preswylfa, the footpath to the top of Ruthin Road, and at 
Wood Green, end section of the cul de sac, and Trem y Foel (subject 
to support from the residents) and advise the County Council 
accordingly. 
b) If the Trem y Foel location is not supported by Residents then a salt bin 
be provided at Hawthorn Avenue.

102. 
WEBSITE UP-GRADE

The Council considered the previously circulated report on options for the upgrading of the Town Council’s website. 
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

 
a) The contract for the provision of a new website for Mold Town Council be 
awarded to Vision ICT.
103. 
NOTICE OF MOTION
103.1 Councillor Bryan Grew sought support of the Town Council to look to provide a PA system for future Remembrance Sunday Services at the Cenotaph.  He advised members that he had been approached by a number of people who had commented on being unable to hear the service
103.2 Councillor Geoff Collett sought support of the Town Council to approve and implement the revised draft cemetery fees proposed by the Cemetery Committee.  He advised members that there had been significant extra costs incurred at the Cemetery this year, due to the work required on many of the trees.  He believed the introduction of the revised fees earlier would assist in recouping some of the costs.  Following a number of comments the Mayor advised that he was concerned on procedural matters and suggested that members consider the draft revised fees at the January meeting when the Budget is agreed, and should members be minded to approve the fees then consideration could be given to an earlier introduction.  Councillor Bryan Grew reminded members that the Cemetery Committee had resolved to recommend the Cemetery fees to the Budget Committee, and believed that this motion would go against the Cemetery Committees resolutions.

Resolved: it was resolved that:
a) That the Town Council look at options available to provide a PA system at future Remembrance Sunday Services at the Cenotaph.
b) The Town Council consider the draft Cemetery Fees during the Budget considerations at the January meeting.
104. 
NOTIFICATIONS OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 
Councillor Bryan Grew left the meeting at 8.40pm

105.
MEETINGS ATTENDED
Councillor Carol Heycocks advised that she had attended a seminar on Dementia Supportive Communities with the Clerk and a representative from the Alzheimer’s Society had offered to attend a meeting of the Council in February.
Councillor Geoff Collett advised that he had tickets available for the concert by Mold Town Band on 16 December at St. Mary’s Church.  He also had calendars available for sale.

Councillor Chris Bithell advised that he and a number of other members had attended the meeting on the flood alleviation scheme at Ebenezer Church.  He informed members that there were to be two tanks placed in the recreation ground and Glanrafon School field to help address the flood problems.  It is hoped that only one football season would be affected by the works.
106. 
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedule previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedule of payments be approved.

The Meeting ended at 8.55pm
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